

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 9 JUNE 2009

CROS.71/09
PROVISIONAL OUTTURN REPORTS
There were submitted the provisional outturn reports which would feed into the Statement of Accounts currently being prepared, and be submitted to Council on 29 June 2009.

The Statement of Accounts would be considered by the Audit Committee on 22 June 2009.

(a) Provisional General Fund Revenue Outturn 2008/09

The Chief Accountant (Mr Tickner) reported (CORP.14/09) on the outturn for the 2008/09 General Fund Revenue Budget.  He informed Members that the outturn showed that the net underspend for Council services as at 31 March 2009 was £3,577,380 of which £2,351,192 related to additional income achieved from in-year budget initiatives and £1,226,188 related to Directorate underspends. He set out details of requests to carry forward committed expenditure of £1,005,600 which, if approved, would result in a total underspend of £2,571,780.

Once the supplementary estimates which had been approved throughout the year and the carry forward requests which had been approved were included, the Council's revised budget for 2008/09 was a total of £19,417,600.  Mr Tickner summarised the expenditure for individual Directorates and provided an explanation of the major variances in those budgets. He also itemised the budget headings which had achieved savings and provided increased income.

Members were reminded that some budgets had been reduced during 2008/09 in order to reflect declining income with shortfalls in car parking and licensing income etc. The Council had also increased its bad debt provision but had received additional grant from the DCLG to spend on recession mitigation initiatives.

Details of the carry forward requests which had been submitted by Directorates were provided.

Due to the level of underspends identified within the report approximately £2.572 million would be returned to the Council's Projects Reserve which would replenish the level of useable revenue balances. However, there would still be a projected shortfall against the minimum reserve figure for the period from 2010/11 onwards.

Attention was also drawn to the efficiency savings and the Annual Efficiency Statement, together with changes to the Efficiency Programme during 2008/09, which had increased the Council's internal efficiency target to 3.82% some £269,000 above the DCLG requirement.

The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the report (EX.113/09) and decided:

“That the Executive

(i) Note the net underspend on the General Fund as at 31 March 2009 at £3,577,380.

(ii) Endorse the carry forward requests of £1,005,600 it being noted that this would result in an underspend position of £2,571,780.

(iii) Recommend the City Council on 29 June to approve the carry forward requests referred to above, the details of which were set out in Report CORP.14/09.

(iv) Recommend the City Council to agree to establish earmarked reserves at 31 March 2009 as follows :

To provide £250,000 in 2008/09 to cover the estimated potential costs associated with planning litigation for the Airport and the Sainsbury site.

To transfer balances remaining from the Building Maintenance Service Review of £102,100 to reserves and that they be earmarked for use pending future decisions. The final balance of £133,526 for Sure Start and £303,181 for EEAC having now been determined on these two services.

(v) Approve the virement of £46,100 for the City Council's element of East Cumbria Countryside Partnership redundancy costs from the supplementary estimate approved for building maintenance.

(vi) That the Executive request the Portfolio Holders for Economy and Finance to discuss with Officers the possible initiatives to offset the effects of the recession and report back to a future meeting of the Executive it being noted that any decision to release the funding currently held in Reserves would require a decision by Council.”

The following issues were raised in discussion:

1.  A Member sought clarification of the Vacancy Management / Salary Savings of £652,000 actual to date.

In response, Mr Tickner explained that the figure in question was a consolidation of vacancy management and salary turnover during the year, therefore the savings were genuine.

2. The table providing details of the outturn position (excluding funding) and the level of carry forward requests over the last five years showed a significant improvement in the Council’s position.  However, significant budgetary issues relating to lower levels of reserves remained since many were ‘one off’ benefits received in respect of the Lanes Equity Rental Calculation and the VAT refunds which would not be available again in future years.  Bearing in mind that there were also shortfalls in income, what level of certainty could be derived from the assumptions made?

The Finance Portfolio Holder agreed with the above assessment and shared Members’ concerns regarding the underlying problems with Treasury management. 

3. Referring to the analysis of variances and carry forwards, a Member said that the MRP obligations were likely to exceed the investment income.

The Treasury and Insurance Manager (Mr Steele) explained the difference between MRP and stock interest, commenting that the capital receipt had been transferred to a different account last year.  The capital financing requirement would rise in 2009/10.

Much of the investment income placed in 2008/09 rolled forward into 2009/10 and, by the end of 2009/10, all investments placed before November would have been repaid.

4. Recommendation (iv) of report CORP.14/09 sought approval for the virement of £46,100 for the City Council’s element of East Cumbria Countryside Partnership redundancy costs from the supplementary estimate approved for Building Maintenance.  Was it possible to use capital in that regard?

Mr Tickner advised that it was not possible to use capital on that occasion.

5. Community Services’ carry forward requests included a request for £25,000 to fund a feasibility study to increase the capacity of Devonshire Walk car park.   That car park had been less well used than others over the years, so what was the issue?

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) explained that there were a number of implications linked to development of the Caldew Riverside.  Consultants had been engaged and a report would be brought forward for consideration by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Finance Portfolio Holder added that the issue was around increasing capacity and accessibility.

RESOLVED – That the Committee accepted report CORP.14/09.







